

HIGHER SCHOOL CERTIFICATE EXAMINATION

1999

HEBREW—CLASSICAL (TANAKH)

2 UNIT GENERAL

(100 Marks)

Time allowed—Two hours and a half (Plus 5 minutes reading time)

DIRECTIONS TO CANDIDATES

- Attempt ALL questions.
- Answer in EITHER English OR Modern Hebrew, unless indicated otherwise.
- Answer each Section in a SEPARATE Writing Booklet.
- Your attention is drawn to the fact that the Divine Name is spelt in full in Biblical texts contained in this examination paper. If this is a matter of conscience for you, you should not discard the paper.

SECTION I—SEEN HEBREW TEXT

(45 Marks)

Answer this Section in a SEPARATE Writing Booklet.

QUESTION 1 (11 marks)

Read the following passage, then answer the questions on the following page.

Jonah 1: 1-8

- וַיָהִי דְבַר־יְהוָה אֶל־יוֹנְה בֶּן־אֲמִתַּי לֵאמְלר:
- יקום בֹּן־ אֶל־נִינְנֶה הָעִיר הַנְּדוֹלֶה וּקְרָא עָלֶיהָ בִּי־עָלְתָה הַעָּתָם לְפַנֵי:
 - ז װָכֶרָה הַלְּבְרָח תַּרְשִּׁישָׁה מִּלִּפְנֵי יְהוֶה וַיִּבֶר יְפֹּוֹ וַיִּמְצְא אָנִיָּה וּ בָּאָה תַרְשִׁישׁ מִּלְפְנֵי יְהוֶה: תַרְשִׁישׁ וַיִּמֵּן שְּׁכָרָה וַיֵּרֶד בָּהֹ לָבְוֹא עִפְּהֶם תַּרְשִׁישָׁה מִּלְּפְנֵי יְהוֶה:
 - ַנְיהֹוָה הַמָּיל רְוּחַ־גִּרוֹלָה ׁ אֶל־הַיָּם נַיְהִי סַעַר־גָּדוֹל בַּיָּם וְהָאָנִיָּה חִשְּׁבֶה לַהַשַּׁבֵר:
- ז וַיִּיְרְאַוּ הַמַּלְּחִׁים וַיִּיְעֲקוּ אִישׁ אֶל־אֲלֹהִיוֹ וַיָּמָלוּ אֶת־הַכֵּלִים אֲשֶׁר בְּאָנִיה` אַל־הַיָּׁם לְהָקֵל מֵעֲלֵיהֶם וְיוֹנָה יָרַד´ אֶל־יַרְכְּתֵי הַסְּפִּינָּה וַיִּשְׁכָּב וַיִּרְדִם:
- י נִיּקְרָב אֵלָיוֹ רָב הַחֹבֵּל נַיָּאֹמֶר לְוֹ מַה־לְּךָּ נִרְדֶּם ְקוּם קְרֵא אֶל־אֱלֹהֶיף אוּלֵי יִתִעַשֵּׁת הָאֵלהָים לָנוּ וִלְאׁ נֹאבֵר:
 - ז יִאֹּמְהוּ אָישׁ אֶל־רֵעַּהוּ לְכוּ וְנַפְּילָה גְוֹרָלּוֹת וְנֵדְעָה בְּשֶׁלְמֵי הָרָעָה הָיָשׁלְמֵי הָנִיּ הַזָּאַת לָנוּ וַיַּפָּלוּ גִּוֹרָלּוֹת וַיִּפָּל הַגּוֹרֶל עַל־יוֹנֶה:
- ניאמר הַלִּיו הַגִּידָה־נָּא לָנוּ בַּאֲשֶׁר לְמִי־הָרָעָה הַזֹּאת לֻנוּ מַה־מְלַאכְמְדְּ׳
 ניאמין תָבׁוֹא מָה אַרְצֶׁדְ וְמֵי־מִזֶּה עַם אֲתָה:

QUESTION 1 (Continued)		Marks	
(a)	What role do the following play in the Book of Jonah?		2
	(i)	بْكَا	
	(ii)	ישׁישׁ	
(b)	Why o	did Jonah flee and thereby refuse his Divine mission?	2
(c)		ine the following words from verse 4 and explain how משח frustrated 's plans.	2
	(i)	ֹרוּלֶה' רְוּחַ־גְּרוֹלֶה	
	(ii)	סְעַר־גָּדְוֹל	
	(iii)	הַאָּנִיָּה חִשְּׁבֶה לְהִשְּׁבֵר	
(d)	Why God?	did the captain of the vessel call upon Jonah to summon help from his	1
(e)	(i)	Explain the meaning of לְכוּ וְנַפְּילָה גְוֹרָלוֹת.	2
	(ii)	Why was the action with the גְּוֹרֶלֹּוֹת taken?	
(f)		se 8 there are several questions asked. List at least FOUR of the Hebrew particles, (ie pronouns of question).	2

Marks

1

Read the following passage, then answer the questions that follow.

What was noted in the passage about the place אֵילִיבֶּי?

(f)

Exodus 15: 20–27		
ַנִתִּקָח מִרְיָּם הַנְּבִיאָה אֲחֱוֹת אַהֲרֶן אֶת־הַתִּלף בִּיָדֶה וַמֵּצֶאן	20	
כֶל־הַנָּשִׁים אַדְוֹרֶיהָ בְּתֻפִּים וּבִמְחֹלְת:		
וַתַּעַן לָהֶם מִרְיָם שִּׁירוּ לַיהנָה בִּי־נָאַה נָאָה סִוּס וְרֹכְבִוֹ	21	
רָמָה בַיָּם: ס		
וַיַּפַּע מֹשֶה אֶת־יִשְׂרָאֵל מָיַם־טוּף וַיֵּצְאוּ אֶל־מִדְבַּר־שִׁוּר וַיֵּלְכְּוּ	22	
שָׁלְשֶׁת־יָמָיִם בַּמִּדְבֶּר וְלֹא־מָצְאוּ מֻיִם:		
וַיָּבָאוּ מָלָתָה וְלָא יֶכְלוּ לִשְׁתָּת מַיִּם מָמָרָה כִּי מָרִים הַם עַל־כֵּן	23	
چ ڙھ -ھِچھ غِرِہ:		
וַיִּלְּנוּ הָעָם עַל־מֹשֶׁה אֵאֹבוֹר מַה־נִּשְׁתֶּה:	24	
וַיִּצְעַק אֶל־יְהוָה וַיּוֹרֶהוּ יְהוָה' עֵּץ וַיַּשְׁלֵךְ' אֶל־הַבַּּיִם וַיִּמְתְּקוּ	25	
רַפָּגִים שָׁם שָׁו חָל וּמִשְׁפָּט וְשָׁם נִסְּהוּ:		
וַיּאֹמֶר אָם־שָׁמוֹעַ תִּשְׁמַע לְקוֹל ו יְהוָה אֱלֹהֶיך וְהַיָּשֶׁר בְּעֵינָיוֹ	26	
תַּעֲשֶּׁה וְהַאֲזַנְתָּ לְמִצְוֹתָּיו וְשָׁמַרְתָּ כָּל־חֻ קֵיו כָּל־הַמְּחַלֶּה אֲשֶׁר־שַׂמְתִי		
בְמִצְרַיִּם לֹא־אָשָׂיִם עָלֶּיך כֵּי אֲנִי יְהוָה רֹפְאֶד: ס		
וַיָּבָאוּ אֵילִּמָה וְשָׁם שְׁתֵים עֶשְׂרֶה עֵינָת כַּיִם וְשִׁבְעִים תְּמָרֵים	27	
יַבְיַם עַל־הַבָּוִים:		
(a) Harry did Minimum and the common mands the minter on a Dhamada at the Ada Dad (N 9	1
(a) How did Miriam and the women mark the victory over Pharaoh at the Red S	sea?	1
(b) What force does the repetition of אוֹה גאוֹה give to Miriam's words? (verse 2	1)	2
(c) Why was the place mentioned in verse 23 called Marah?		2
(d) According to verse 25, what use was made of a log?		1
(e) How is God described in verse 26?		1

QUESTION 3 (9 marks)

Read the following passage, then answer the questions on the following page.

1 Kings 18: 1–12

- ן בַּיְהִי יָמִים רַבִּים וּדְבַר־יְהֹּוָה הָיָה' אֶל־אֵלְיָּהוּ בַּשָּׁנָה הַשְּׁלִישִׁית לֵאמֻׁר יַנְיְהִי יָמָים רַבִּים וּדְבַר־יְהֹּוָה הָטֶר עַל־בְּנֵי הָאֲדְמָה:
 - יַנֵּלֶךְ אֵלִיָּהוּ לְהַרָאִוֹת אֶל־אַחְאָב וְהָרָעָב חָזָק בְּשֹׁבְּרוֹן:
 - ַנִּיּקְרֶא אַחְאָָב אֶל־עֹבַדְיָהוּ אֲשֶׁר עַל־הַבָּיִת וְעֹבַדְיָהוּ הָיָה יָרֵא אַת־יִהוָה מִאָּד:
- יַרְהִי בְּהַכְרֵית אִינֶּבֶל אֵת נְבִיאֵי יְהֹוֶה וַיִּלֵּח עבַדְיָהוּ מֵאָה נְבִאִּים וַיִּחְבִּיאֵם וַיְּחְבִּיאֵם הַנְיִהִי בְּמִעָּרָה וְכִלְכְּלֶם לֶחֶם וָמָיִם: הַמִּשִׁים אִישׁ בַּמְעָרָה וְכִלְכְּלֶם לֶחֶם וָמָיִם:
- זְיָאמֶר אַחְאָב' אֶל־עִבְדְּלָהוּ לֵךְ בָּאָרֶץ' אֶל־כָּל־מַעְיְנֵי הַבַּּיִם וְאֶל כָּל־הַנְּחָלִים זּיִּלִי אוּלֵי ו נִמְצָא חָצִיר וּנְחַיֶּה' סָוּס וָפֶּׁרֶד וְלְוֹא נַכְרֵית מֵהַבְּהַמָּה:
 - וֹאָבַרְיָהָה הָלַךְּ בְּדֶרֶךְ-אֶחֶר לְבַרְּוֹ: מַיְלַבְּרִיהָה הָלַךְּ בְּדֶרֶךְ-אֶחֶר לְבַרְּוֹ:
 - ַנְיְהִי עֹבַדְיָהוּ בָּשֶּׁרֶךְ וְהִנֵּה אֵלְיָהוּ לִקְרָאֹתְוֹ וַיַּכְּרֵהוּ וַיִּפְּל עַל־ פְּּנְיוּ נִּאֹמֶר הַאַּתָּה זֶה אֲדֹנִי אֵלְיָהוּ:
 - וַיָּאֹמֶר לְוֹ אָנִי לֵדְ אֲכִוֹר לַאדֹנֶיךְ הִנֵּה אֵלְיָהוּ:
 - ַנְיָאֹמֶר מָה חָמָאתִי בִּי־אַתְּה נֹתֵן אֶת־עַבְּדְּךֶ בְּיַד־אַחְאָב לַּהְמִיתִנִי:
 - ים ו יְהוָה אֱלהֶּיף אִם־יֶשׁ־גְּוֹי וּמַמְלָכָה אֲשֶׁר לְא־שָׁלֵח אֲדֹנִי שָׁם ֹלְבַקּשְׁהְּ וְאָמָרִוּ אָיִן וְהִשָּׁבִּיִע אֶת־הַמַּמְלָכָה וְאֶת־הַגּּוֹי כֵּי לְא יִמְצָאֱכָּה:
 - יו וְעַתָּה אַתָּה אֹמֵר לֵךְ אֱמָר לַאדֹנֶיך הַנָּה אַלִּיְהוּי
 - יבר וְהָיֶה אֲנִי ו אֵלֵך מֵאִּהָּדְ וְרֹנּח יְהנֶה ו יְשָּׂאֲדְּ 'עַל אֲשֶׁר לא־אֵלֶע נּבְאתי לְבִּאתִי לְאַחָאֶב וְלָא יִמְצָאֲדָ וַהַרָג נִי וְעַבְדְּדְּ יָרֵא אֵת־יְהוָה מִנְּעָרֵי:

QUESTION 3 (Continued)		Marks
(a)	(i) What is meant by בַּשְׁלִישִׁית in verse 1?	2
	(ii) What does it refer to?	
(b)	Why was Elijah sent by God to seek Ahab?	1
(c)	How is the name Obadiah significant in the context of this text?	1
(d)	Why did Obadiah hide one hundred prophets?	1
(e)	(i) Why does it say נֵיחַלְּקוּ לְהֶם אֶת־הָאֶבֶץ in verse 6?	2
	(ii) Who was involved in the action?	
	(iii) What was the reason for their involvement?	
(f)	Translate the phrase אָם־יֶשׁ־גְּוֹי וּמַמְלֶּכָה אֲשֶׁר לְא־שָׁלֵּח אֲדֹנִי שָׁם לְבַּקּשְׁיֹּ and say how it refers to Elijah.	2

QUESTION 4 (9 marks)

Read the following passage, then answer the questions on the following page.

1 Kings 20: 13-24

- בּי־אַנִי יִהנָה וּ נָבִיא אֶחָׁד נִנַּשׁ אֶל־אַחְאָב מֶלֶךְ־יִשְׂרָאֵל בִיָּדְדְּ הַיִּּיֹם וְיָדַעְהָ הְרָאִיתָ אֵת כָּל־הָהָמִוֹן הַנָּדִוֹל הַזָּה הִנְנִי נֹתְנָוֹ בְיָדְדְּ הַיִּּיֹם וְיָדַעְהָ בִּי־אַנִי יִהנָה:
 - 14 נַיָּאֹמֶר מִי־יֶאְסָׂר הַמִּלְחָמֶה נַיִּאֹמֶר יְהֹּנְה בְּנַעֲרֵי שָׁרֵי הַמִּלְחָמֶה נַיָּאֹמֶר אֲתָּה: נֵיָּאֹמֶר מִי־יֶאְסָׂר הַמִּלְחָמֶה נַיָּאֹמֶר אֲתָּה:
- 15 וַיִּפְלְּד אֶת־נַעֲרֵי שָׁרֵי הַמְּדִינוֹת וַיִּהְיוֹ מָאתֵים שְׁנַיִם וּשְׁל שֵׁים ואַחֲרִיהֶׁם בְּּ-בֶּלְד אֶת־כָּל־הָעֶם כָּל־בְּנֵי יִשְׂרָאֵל שִׁבְעַת אֲלָפִים:
 - 16 נֵיצְאָוּ בַּצְּהֲרֶיִם וּבֶן־הֲדֵר שׁמֶה שִׁכּוֹר בַּסֻכּוֹת הְוּא וְהַמְּּלְכֵים שְׁלֹי שִׁים־וּשְׁנֵים מֶלֶךְ עֹזֵר אֹתְוֹ:
 - וּצְאָה נַעֲרֶי שָּׁרֵי הַמְּדִינִוֹת בָּרְאשׁנֶה נַיִּשְׁלֵח בָּן־הְהַדֹּד נַיַּגְּיִדוּ לוֹ לֵאמֹר אַנָּשִים יָצִאָּוּ מִשֹּׁמִרוֹן:
- 18 ַנֵיֶאֹמֶר אִם־לְשָׁלִוֹם יָצָאוּ תִּפְשִׁוּם חַיִּיִם וְאָבְם לְמִלְחָמֶה יָצָאוּ חַיִּיִם תִּפְשִׁוּם:
 - 19 וְאֵלֶּהֹ יָצְאָוּ מִן־הָעִיר נַעֲרֵי שָׂרֵי הַמְּדִינִוֹת וְהַחַיִל אֲשֶׁר אַחֲרֵיהֶם
 - 20 נַיַּפּוּ אָישׁ אִישׁוֹ נַיָּנָסוּ אָּרָם נַיְרְדְּפֵּם יִשְׂרָאֵל נַיִּמְלֵט בֶּן־הְדֵר בֶּעֶלֶךְ אָרָם עַל־סִוּס וּפָּרָשִׁים:
- 21 וַיֵּצֵא' מֻלֶּךְ יִשְׂרָאֵׁל וַיַּךְ אֶת־הַסָּוּס וְאֶת־הָרֶכֶב וְהִכָּה בַאֲרֶם מַבָּה גְדוֹלֶה:
 - 22 וַיִּנַּשׁ הַנָּבִיא' אֶל־כֶּנֶלֶךּ יִשְׂרָאֵׁל וַיָּאֹמֶר לוֹ לֵךְ הִתְחַזַּׁק וְדָע וּרְאָה אַת אֲשֶׁר־תַּצְשֶׂה כָּי לִתְשׁוּבַת הַשְּׁנָה כֶּלֶךְ אֲרֶם עֹלֶה עָלֶיף: ס
 - 23 וְעַבְבֵּי מֶלֶךְ־אֲרָם אָמְרַוּ אַלָּיו אֱלֹהֵי הָרִים אֱלְהִיהֶׁם עַל־בֵּן חְזְקוּ מִבֶּנוּ וְאוּלָם נִלְּחֵם אִתָּם בַּמִּישׁוֹר אִם־לָא נָחֵזָק מֵהֶם:
- יבֶּר הַזֶּה עֲשֵׂה הָסֵר הַמְּלְכִים אֵישׁ מִמְּלְמֹוֹ וְשִׂים פַּחוֹת תַּחְתֵּיהֶם:

QUESTION 4 (Continued)		Marks	
(a)	To whom do the words בְּלֹ-הֶּדָמָוֹן, in verse 13, refer?		1
(b)	According to verse 14, by whom was the adversary to be defeated?		1
(c)	(i)	Who were the אַבִי שָׁבֵי הַמְּדִיגִוֹי יָנִעֲבֵי יַנְעַבִי?	1
	(ii)	How many of them were there?	
(d)		est reasons for the narrator drawing our attention in verse 15 to the detail ne Bnai Yisrael numbered only שָׁבְעָת אָּלֶפִים.	2
(e)	Ben Hadad was defeated because of events that preceded the battle described, as well as the outcome of the battle (verses 16–21). Summarise those events.		2
(f)	(i)	What did the servants of the King of Aram mean when they declared אֱלְהֵי הָרִים' אֱלְהֵי הָרִים' אֱלְהֵי הָרִים' ?	2
	(ii)	How did their view influence their actions in the second battle?	

QUESTION 5 (8 marks)

Marks

3

1

1

Read the following passage, then answer the questions that follow.

Exodus 18: 8-13

- אוֹדָת יִשְׂרָאֵל אָת כָּל־הַתְּלָאָה אֲשֶׁר עָשֶׂה יְהנָה לְפַּרְעִה וּלְמִצְלִים עַל אוֹדָת יִשְׂרָאֵל אָת כָּל־הַתְּלָאָה אֲשֵׁר מְצָאָתִם בַּדֶּרֶךְ וַיַּצִּלֵם יְהנָה:
 - 9 וַיָּחַדְּ יִתְרוֹ עַל כָּל־הַמּוֹבָּה אֲשֶׁר־עָשֶׂה יְהוֶה לְיִשְּׂרָאֵל אֲשֶׁר הצילו מיד מצרים:
 - וּ יַאֹּמֶר יִתְרוֹ בָּרָוּךְ יְהֹנָה אֲשֶׁר הִצִּיל אֶתְכֶם מִיַּד מִצְרָיִם וּמִיַּד פַּרְעָה אֲשֵׁר הִצִּיל אֵת־הָעָּם מִתַּחַת יַד־מִצְרָיִם: פַּרִעָה אֲשֵׁר הִצִּיל אֵת־הָעָּם מִתַּחַת יַד־מִצְרָיִם:
 - עּתָּה יָדַּעְתִּי כִּי־גָּדִוֹל יְהוָה מִכָּל־הָאֱלֹהֻים כִּי בַדְּבָּר אֲשֵׁר זַרוּ עַלִיהֵם:
 - וּיַבָּא אַהָרוֹ חֹתֵן מֹשֶׁה עֹלָה וּזְבָחִים לֵאלֹהֻים וַיָּבֹא אַהַרוֹ וְכָל וּ זִקְנֵי יִשָּׂרָאֵל לֵאֵכָל־לֵחֵם עם־חֹתֵן מֹשָׁה לְפָנֵי הָאֵלֹהִים:
 - וּיָהִי' מִפְּחֶלָת וַיֵּשֶׁב מֹשֶׁה לִשְׁפִּׁט אֶת־הָעֶם וַיַּעֲמְד הָעָם' עַל־מֹשֶׁה מִן־הַבְּּמֵר עַד־הַעַרב:
- (a) (i) What name is Moses' father-in-law given in this passage?
 - (ii) What was his name in the earlier chapters of Exodus?
 - (iii) Which other members of Moses' family accompanied his father-in-law?
- (b) (i) Give an exact translation of the verb וְיָחַדְּ
 - (ii) State its root.
- (c) Verse 11 confirms that Moses' father-in-law was an idolator. How?
- (d) (i) What did Moses' father-in-law observe about Moses' work with his people?
 - (ii) What warning did he give him?
 - (iii) What further advice was Moses given?

SECTION II—TANAKH: EXTENSIVE STUDY SEEN ENGLISH TEXTS

(40 Marks)

Answer this Section in a SEPARATE Writing Booklet.

QUESTION 6 (11 marks)

Read the following passage, then answer the questions on the following page.

1 Kings 22: 13–23

¹³The messenger who had gone to summon Micaiah said to him, "Look, the words of the prophets are with one accord favourable to the king. Let your word be like that of the rest of them and speak a favourable word".

¹⁴"As the Lord lives", Micaiah answered, "I will speak only what the LORD tells me".

¹⁵When he came before the king, the king asked him, "Micaiah, shall we march upon Ramoth–Gilead to do battle, or shall we not?". He answered him, "March and triumph! The LORD will deliver it into your Majesty's hand".

¹⁶The king said to him, "How many times must I make you swear to tell me nothing but the truth in the name of the LORD?".

¹⁷Then Micaiah answered, "I saw all Israel scattered on the hills like sheep without a shepherd," and the LORD said, "These people have no master. Let each one go home in safety".

¹⁸ "Didn't I tell you," said the king of Israel to Jehoshaphat, "That he would not prophesy good fortune about me, but only misfortune?".

¹⁹But [Micaiah] said, "I call upon you to hear the word of the Lord. I saw the Lord seated upon His throne, with all the host of heaven standing in attendance to the right and to the left of Him".

²⁰The LORD asked, "Who will entice Ahab so that he will march and fall at Ramoth-Gilead?" Then one said thus and another said thus ²¹until a certain spirit came forward and stood before the LORD and said, "I will entice him".

"How?" the Lord asked him.

²² And he replied "I will go out and be a lying spirit in the mouths of all his prophets." Then He said, "You will entice and you will prevail. Go and do it".

²³So the Lord has put a lying spirit in the mouths of all these prophets of yours; for the Lord has decreed disaster upon you.

QUESTION 6 (Continued)		Marks
(a)	Name the Kings of Israel and Judah mentioned in the account.	2
(b)	What were the causes of the war between Israel and Aram?	1
(c)	Why did the King of Israel detest Micaiah the son of Imlah?	2
(d)	Micaiah prophesied twice. Briefly summarise both prophecies.	2
(e)	What happened to Micaiah as a consequence of these prophecies?	1
(f)	What can be deduced from this passage about the role of prophets at the time?	2
(g)	What is meant by the Host of Heaven? (Verse 19)	1

QUESTION 7 (10 marks)

Marks

Read the following passage, then answer the questions that follow.

Exodus 4: 1-10

¹But Moses spoke up and said, "What if they do not believe me and do not listen to me, but say: 'The Lord did not appear to you?'". ²The Lord said to him, "What is that in your hand?". And he replied, "a rod". ³He said, "Cast it upon the ground". He cast it on the ground and it became a snake; and Moses recoiled from it. ⁴Then the Lord said to Moses, "Put out your hand and grasp it by the tail"—he put out his hand and seized it, and it became a rod in his hand—⁵"that they may believe that the Lord, the God of their fathers, the God of Abraham, the God of Isaac, and the God of Jacob, did appear to you".

⁶The Lord said to him further, "Put your hand into your bosom". He put his hand into his bosom; and when he took it out his hand was encrusted with snowy scales! ⁷And He said, "Put your hand back into your bosom".—He put his hand back into his bosom; and when he took it out of his bosom there it was again like the rest of his body.—⁸"And if they do not believe you or pay heed to the first sign, they will believe the second. ⁹And if they are not convinced by both these signs and still do not heed you, take some water from the Nile and pour it on the dry ground, and it—the water that you take from the Nile—will turn to blood on the dry ground".

¹⁰But Moses said to the Lord, "Please, O Lord, I have never been a man of words, either in times past or now that You have spoken to Your servant; I am slow of speech and slow of tongue".

- (a) Where and under what circumstances does this dialogue take place? 2
- (b) On what mission did God wish to send Moses?
- (c) (i) What was it that Moses feared would not be believed?
 - (ii) Why did Moses fear that he would not be believed?
- (d) (i) What did God do in his attempts to persuade Moses to undertake the mission?
 - (ii) How do the commentators explain these actions as symbolism?
 - (iii) Which action was to appear again as one of the ten plagues?
- (e) In a final effort to avoid this mission, Moses gives God additional reasons for his unsuitability. What are they?

QUESTION 8 (13 marks)

Marks

3

2

2

2

2

2

Read the following passage, then answer the questions that follow.

Exodus 2: 1-10

¹A certain man of the house of Levi went and married a Levite woman. ²The woman conceived and bore a son: and when she saw how beautiful he was, she hid him for three months. ³When she could hide him no longer she got a wicker basket for him and caulked it with bitumen and pitch. She put the child into it and placed it among the reeds by the bank of the Nile. ⁴And his sister stationed herself at a distance, to learn what would befall him.

⁵The daughter of Pharaoh came down to bathe in the Nile, while her maidens walked along the Nile. She spied the basket among the reeds and sent her maidservant to fetch it. ⁶When she opened it, she saw that it was a child, a boy crying. She took pity on it and said, "This must be a Hebrew child". ⁷Then his sister said to Pharaoh's daughter, "Shall I go and get you a Hebrew nurse to suckle the child for you?" ⁸And Pharaoh's daughter answered, "Yes". So the girl went and called the child's mother. ⁹And Pharaoh's daughter said to her, "Take this child and nurse it for me and I will pay your wages". So the woman took the child and nursed it. ¹⁰When the child grew up, she brought him to Pharaoh's daughter, who made him her son. She named him Moses, explaining, "I drew him out of the water".

- (a) (i) What is the name of the woman spoken of in verse 3?
 - (ii) Why did she hide her child?
 - (iii) Suggest reasons for the text specifying three months as the period of concealment.
- (b) (i) Name the materials used in the manufacture of the child's basket.
 - (ii) Why were these materials chosen?
- (c) Suggest two reasons why Pharaoh's daughter could immediately identify the racial origin of the foundling.
- (d) (i) What was the name of the sister (verse 7)?
 - (ii) According to commentators, there was a specific reason for her offer to call a Hebrew nurse. What was it?
- (e) Discuss the significance for the narrative of Moses' upbringing in the home of an Egyptian princess.
- (f) (i) What is the derivation of the name Moses, according to the Tanakh?
 - (ii) What is the derivation of that name according to Biblical historians?

QUESTION 9 (6 marks)

Marks

Read the following passage, then answer the questions that follow.

Exodus 13: 19-22

¹⁹And Moses took with him the bones of Joseph, who had exacted an oath from the children of Israel saying, "God will be sure to take notice of you: then you shall carry my bones from here with you". ²⁰They set out from Succoth and encamped at Etham, at the edge of the wilderness. ²¹The Lord went before them in a pillar of cloud by day, to guide them along the way, and in a pillar of fire by night, to give them light that they might travel by day and night. ²²The pillar of cloud by day and the pillar of fire by night did not depart from before the people.

- (a) Why did the departing Israelites take Joseph's bones?
 (b) How are the words 'with you' explained by commentators?
 (c) Why was the departing throng camped at the 'edge of the wilderness'?
 2
- (d) Which phrase in the extract indicates that God maintained His protection of the Israelites on the journey from Egypt to Canaan?

SECTION III—CANON

Marks

(15 Marks)

Answer this Section in a SEPARATE Writing Booklet.

QUESTION 10 (7 marks)

(a)	Expla	Explain what you understand the term 'Canon of the Hebrew Bible' to mean.	
(b)	What	What does the term 'external books' mean?	
(c)		Vrite the names in both Hebrew and English of all the books of the Torah in heir canonical order.	
(d)	(i)	Name one of the books of the 'major' prophets.	3
	(ii)	Say to what era it refers.	
	(iii)	Give some idea of when it was set down in its present form.	
Q UI	ESTIO	N 11 (8 marks)	
(a)	(i)	In Israel, at what season of the year is the cycle of reading the Torah completed?	3
	(ii)	What name is given to the piece read from the Torah each week?	
	(iii)	On what days of the week, and when, is the Torah read in the synagogue?	
(b)	On wh	nat festival is the reading from the Torah the account of the 'Akeddah'?	1
(c)	(i)	What is a haphtarah?	2
	(ii)	What is the relationship between the haphtarah and the Torah reading?	
(d)	(i)	When is megillat איבה read?	2
	(ii)	When is megillat קהלת read?	

End of paper